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	CENTRAL (MID) EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 6 March 2012

	

	1.
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Doretta Cowie, Chair of the Central Area, and Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager for Central (Mid) Area, welcomed headteachers to the district and area meeting, and in particular the new headteachers (or headteachers who have taken on new schools) in Central who are:
Jonathan Cadwallader
Chancellor Park Primary (Acting Head)

Kerry Collins

East Hanningfield CE Primary

Paula Hagan

St Nicholas CE Primary, Tillingham

Ross McTaggart
Barnes Farm Juniors

Claire Newson

Roxwell CE Primary

Sue Twaites

Finchingfield Primary (Acting Head)
During the morning it became apparent that Malcolm Reeves, headteacher at Columbus New Model Special School, was unable to attend and it was AGREED that the workshop focusing on the use of CASPA (Comparison and Analysis of Special Pupil Attainment) would be deferred to a future meeting.

	Summer term meeting

2012

	2.

A
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

v)

vi)

vii)

viii)

B


	LEADERSHIP UPDATES

Graham Lancaster, Mid Area Improvement Manager, gave a number of updates in relation to school leadership.
National Professional Qualification for Headship (NPQH)
It has been announced that the National Professional Qualification for Headship ceased to become mandatory from 8 February 2012. Graham explained that there will be a newly designed NPQH qualification and it is hoped that this will become the qualification of choice for aspiring headteachers, although not mandatory.  The new NPQH is due to be launched after Easter and will be available from September.
Professional Partners to merge with LLE (Local Leaders of Education)

It was noted that every new headteacher will be allocated a Professional Partner as their mentor, who will either be allocated by the Local Authority or can be found via the Headstart website. 

http://www.nationalcollege.org.uk/index/professional-development/headstart.htm
Graham noted that, unfortunately, the £500 funding currently given to the LA to support each new headteacher ends at Easter, which will have serious implications for the Early Headship programme. 

Teaching Schools 

The Teaching Schools programme is underway and there are two applications from Essex primary phase schools in process: Lyons Hall and Great Notley Primary. Hilltop Infants have received a capacity grant to develop their bid. The next round of applications will open in June.
The DfE has allocated £4 million nationally to support Primary Mathematics delivered by teaching schools. 

The National College continues to develop leadership opportunities such as Local Leaders in Education (LLEs) and National Leaders in Education (NLEs). The recruitment of Essex Primary-phase LLEs is a priority for the NC and there will be a new application round in September. The recruitment of NLEs, heads from outstanding schools, is taking place at the moment.

A new leadership role is that of Specialist Leaders of Education. This offers accreditation for people with exceptional professional capabilities and can include School Business Managers, teachers, pastoral support workers – the important factor is the outstanding person rather than the school.

In addition, the NC is developing National Leaders of Governance: Chairs of Governors with a proven track record, who are deployed to support other governing bodies. 

The National College is working towards becoming a commissioning service, rather than delivering CPD itself. Providers will be licensed as accredited delivers of National College programmes.
Graham confirmed that he has been successful in his application to the LA following the School Improvement restructure and that he will continue to have responsibility for leadership development across the county.

A conference for 40 aspiring headteachers focusing on improving and developing application and interviewing skills took place at the end of February. This proved to be very successful.

Graham noted that he would welcome any suggestions from headteachers to support the development of new leaders in schools, such as the development of networks of schools focusing on middle leadership development.

LEAP – Leading Educators Around the Planet

Janette Quinn, Headteacher at Lawford Mead Infants, gave a presentation on the LEAP programme which she and a number of colleagues have taken part in over a number of years.

The project started a number of years ago, focusing on the exchange of school leaders in England, Australia and Canada. Last year, four headteachers from Essex travelled to New South Wales as part of the pilot project. Each headteacher is partnered with a high-calibre head in a partner country, for a four week exchange programme. Jannette and colleagues spent 2 weeks in Australia – the last week of the summer term and first week of the summer holiday – and had the opportunity to reflect on their own practice and development.
During the trip the headteachers attend a leadership conference with international partners, focusing on global education. They also attended seminars, sharing best practice and ideas, and visited a number of schools, seeing different views and perspectives on education. 

Janette noted that participation in the programme has been very beneficial for her own professional development, and has also benefited her school community. She has set up mutual projects, including introducing a roaming koala to support children’s learning!

Janette noted that when the partner headteacher comes to the UK at the end of September/ beginning of October, this also gives the opportunity to visit other local schools and observe good practice in Essex. 

On a practical note Janette explained that the partner headteacher stays with you in your home and that the individual pays for his/her own flight, unless the school governors’ agree to pay this as part of a heads’ professional development. There is also a payment to LEAP to participate in the programme. Janette explained that her two week trip abroad (and time out of school in the autumn) was also useful professional development for her Deputy Head. 

She argued that it is important to make the benefits of the programme explicit to the whole community; as ever, she explained that the programme is what you make of it. The participating headteacher can choose whatever area of education they want to research and develop and will be matched up with a headteacher with corresponding interests abroad.

Headteachers who wish to participate in this year’s programme need to express their interest very soon. It is anticopated that there will be enough places to accommodate everyone who is interested.

More information can be found at   http://aleap4principals.com.au/

	

	3.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)


	HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATE

A presentation by Nicola Reynolds, Senior HR Consultant

Teacher’s Pensions

Headteachers were reminded that there will be a change to the contributions made to teachers’ salaries, which will increase from 6.4% to a variable rate of 6.4% - 8% of salary. 
ECC will be writing to all members of the Teacher’s Pension Scheme and these letters will be distributed via schools; headteachers were asked to forward these to their staff. The letters will indicate the banding rather than individual salaries. It was noted that Academies will need to write to their own staff. 

If schools are using the ECC payroll system the changes will be automatic, but if schools are using an alternative provider it will be necessary to ensure that those payroll services have made the relevant changes to contributions.

Department for Education consultations and decisions

National Professional Qualification for Headship

Headteacher were reminded that it has been proposed that the requirement for a new headteacher to have NPQH will no longer be mandatory. Governing Bodies may still decide that NPQH is a requirement for headship in their school, but it will not be a statutory requirement. 

Qualified Teacher Status

There is currently a consultation considering whether qualified teachers from America, Australia and New Zealand should automatically be granted QTS. The decision should be made shortly and it is anticipated that the new status would be introduced by the 1st April or 1st August. There is also a consultation around giving FE teachers who hold QTLS (Qualified Teacher Learning Skills) automatic QTS.

General Teaching Council
The GTC will be closed from 31 March 2012 and will be replaced by The Teaching Agency (from 1 April 2012). This body will take over the role of the GTC, regulating the standards in the profession. The Teaching Agency is a new executive agency that will be responsible for ensuring the supply of high quality teachers and training, and for teacher regulation. It will open in April 2012 and take on some key functions currently carried out by the Training and Development Agency for Schools, General Teaching Council for England, Children’s Workforce Development Council and the Qualifications and Curriculum Development Agency subject to the necessary parliamentary approvals.

The agency will support teachers, instructors, early years’ workers, classroom-based support staff, SENCOs, educational psychologists and examination officers.

Subject to parliamentary approval of related legislation, the Teaching Agency will be responsible for three key areas of delivery 

· supply and retention of the workforce

· the quality of the workforce

· regulation of teacher conduct.
Performance Management and Capability procedures
Headteachers were reminded that, from September 2012, schools will be free to adopt their own procedures for performance management and capability, in accordance with new regulations, The Education (School Teachers Appraisal) (England) Regulations 2012. The Department for Education has produced a combined model for performance management and capability, Teacher Appraisal and Capability. 

The Appraisal Regulations set out the principles that apply to headteachers and teachers in all maintained schools and unattached teachers employed by a local authority, in each case where they are employed for one term or more. They retain the key elements of the 2006 Regulations but allow schools more freedom to design arrangements to suit their own individual circumstances. They provide the minimum national framework within which schools should operate and say nothing, or very little, on many subjects on which the 2006 Regulations made detailed provision. If they wish, schools may include in their own policies details that are no longer covered by the Appraisal Regulations. 

Schools and local authorities must stay within the legal framework set out in the Appraisal Regulations and in other relevant legislation that affects all employers (for example legislation on equality, employment protection and data protection). 

Schools and local authorities must have an appraisal policy for teachers and a policy, covering all staff, which deals with lack of capability. The DfE model policy applies only to teachers, including head teachers, but schools might wish to adapt it for use with all staff. It has been written in the context of schools, but the same principles apply to unattached teachers. It is good practice for schools to consult staff on their appraisal and capability policies. This model policy has been provided as an optional resource for schools and others to which they can refer as they wish as they review and develop their own policies.  
The Local Authority has produced separate performance management and capability procedures, based on the regulations and the DfE model, but separates out these two different aspects of management. The LA procedures are currently out to consultation with the trade unions, but it is anticipated that they will be circulated to schools in the next 2 – 3 weeks. Governing Bodies will need to consider and adopt procedures during the summer term, for use from 1 September 2012. 

Headteachers were reminded that there will be new teaching standards from all mainscale teachers from 1 September 2012. A consultation is underway in relation to post-threshold status and the proposal is that there will be a new Master Teachers standard, replacing post-threshold, AST and Excellent Teachers.

According to the DfE , the 'Master Teacher Standard' describes a clear set of characteristics for high-performing teachers. They include:

· Deep and extensive knowledge of their specialism, going beyond the set programmes they teach.

· Command of the classroom, skilfully leading, encouraging and extending pupils. They will have the respect of both pupils and parents.

· Excellent planning and organisation to ensure pupils are well-prepared for all forms of assessment.

· Their classes demonstrate a stimulating culture of scholarship alongside a sense of mutual respect and good manners.

· They are highly regarded by colleagues, who want to learn from them. They play a role in the development of school policies and they engage with professional networks beyond the school.

Further training opportunities

There will be a two hour training session at the summer term Area headteacher meeting on the new performance management and capability procedures and Deputy Headteachers will also be able to attend. Details will be sent to all schools in the summer term.

HR also works in partnership with the ELP (Essex Learning Partnership) to offer training across the county. 
ECC Human Resources 

Headteachers were reassured that the current restructure of school improvement services in the Local Authority has not impacted on HR, which has been running as an effective and popular traded service for years. The service has reviewed its operation and will make some changes, enabling consultants to be in schools more easily.

The help and advice line will continue: there will always be a Duty Officer available and from 1st April there will also be a Duty HR Consultant who can respond to queries. 

HR continues to publish regular newsletters on the infolink.


	

	4.
a)

b)


	WORKSHOPS

PHONICS

A presentation by Caroline MacGregor

Key messages in Reading and Phonics Spring 2012

Skilled reading requires two processes: 

· that the reader recognises and understands the words on the page (word recognition processes or decoding using phonic skills) 

· the development of language comprehension (written texts as well as spoken language are understood and interpreted). 

 Teaching reading needs to give attention to both dimensions: word recognition and comprehension.
Phonics: 

The phases of learning Systematic Synthetic Phonics are based on Letters and Sounds but transferable to all schemes. The teaching of phonics should have a clear focus and be multi-sensory and interactive.

Children are expected to be secure at Phase 3 by the end of Reception – they will know one representation of 44 phonemes

Children are expected to be firmly in Phase 5 by the end of Year 1 – they will have learnt alternative spellings for phonemes and that some graphemes represent more than one phoneme

Year 1 Phonics Screening Check
‘This academic year, all schools with Year 1 pupils will be required to administer the Year 1 phonics screening check.  This is a statutory assessment and will take place between 18 and 22 June 2012.  Schools should have received copies of the ARA for this. More details  will be available in April. 

Further information http://www.education.gov.uk/schools/teachingandlearning/pedagogy/a00197709/developing-a-new-year-1-phonics-screening-check
Match-funding for systematic synthetic phonics products and training

An online version of the catalogue of approved synthetic phonics products and training is available from the Eastern Shires Purchasing Organisation (ESPO) website. Match-funding is available until March 2013 for all state-funded schools in England with Key Stage 1 pupils, including academies and Free Schools. The Department will not provide funding direct to schools.
The catalogue provides all the information schools need to take advantage of this initiative.
http://www.espo.org/pdfs/phonics-catalogue-2011.pdf
Key questions:

· Is an effective system in place for tracking progress in reading? (FS, KS1. KS2)

· Is there rigorous tracking of phonics progress and attainment by the leadership team and teachers in relation to national expectations?

· Are the SLT and staff making effective use of assessments of reading, both day-to-day and summative to inform next steps?

· Is there an identified member of staff with responsibility for phonic provision, development and application to reading/writing – Early Literacy Lead or Literacy Subject Leader.

· Does the teaching of reading provision include :the balance of shared/individual/guided reading with clear differentiated planning; modelling of good reading strategies; language comprehension and word de-coding taught effectively

· Is there a vibrant reading environment, including a planned reading area in each classroom with appropriate and adequate reading resources of good quality?

· How are parents engaged and encouraged to support reading?

· Is provision mapping for reading in place and regularly updated? Unlike intervention mapping, this is a systematic approach to mapping appropriate support for pupils including classroom provision, guided and group work and individual interventions. How does the school effectively use this to support all groups of learners.

· Is there an action plan for raising standards in reading and are Governors involved in monitoring progress against this? 

· Is good practice in reading shared within the school and across other schools?

Headteachers were reminded that there is a useful resource relating to phonics – clips by Mr Thorne.  

http://www.mrthornedoesphonics.com/
Support for schools

Detailed phonic training for KS1 and KS2 teachers is available alongside School Improvement Programmes tailored to individual school needs.

To book, phone 01245 434300 or email schools-ld@essex.gov.uk
Opportunities to be found in the CPD Brochures or on the CPD website http://www.mycourses.e-gfl.org are as follows:-

An Introduction to Systematic, Synthetic Phonics -  Phonics into Practice –  Getting Started with Phonics - Teaching of Reading at KS1 - Guided Reading

If you would like any further information on any aspect mentioned above, please contact Carole Sleightholm – Lead Curriculum Adviser (carole.sleightholm@essex.gov.uk
OFSTED FEEDBACK -Sharing experience of inspection under the new framework.

Graham noted that he finished the inspector training on the new framework in January and completed his “sign off” inspection at a school in Birmingham. Information and guidance is being produced by Ofsted on an almost daily basis and Graham noted that at the time there was no guidance in relation to taking a school out of a category; that has now been produced along with copious additional guidance.

Information can be found at 

http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/advanced-resources-search

or on the Ofsted page of the EPHA website

http://www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk/info-and-documents/supporting-papers
It is generally agreed that all inspections are rigorous and the “bar has been raised”; there is no clear picture as to how judgments across the four descriptors can differ as all relate to overall effectiveness. It is clear that more schools will be downgraded from their last inspection judgement and consequently more schools will be put into a category, a pattern that is already emerging across Essex. There is also much less room for coasting schools and they will be judged more harshly than in the past.
There seems to be two differing experience of inspection, those that are perceived as a proactive, constructive partnership and those that are experienced as entirely negative and destructive. This inconsistency is giving all headteachers great cause for concern. 

Deborah Bailey, headteacher at John Bunyan Infants, shared her experience of their inspection just before half term. The school was last inspected in 2007. They received a phone call on a Friday and she felt reasonably confident and prepared. The SEF was not finalised but was gradually being changed to reflect the four new areas judged in the new framework. 

The phone call on Monday with the Lead Inspector was very positive and Deborah received the PIB (Pre-Inspection Briefing) later in the day. In the meantime she spent the weekend reading (and re-reading) the Subsidiary Guidance and made notes in relation to her school. She also watched the four videos on the Ofsted website which gave some helpful tips. Deborah was asked to share the SEF, the School Development Plan and other reports – these were already available in a file. 
The focus of the pre-inspection phone call and the inspection at the school was wholly on attainment. Focused questions included:

“In light of your attainment, why do you think your curriculum is right for your children?”

What are you doing for the more able?”

“Is behaviour as good as you think it is?”

There was a lot of focus on children who had just arrived at the school, including one boy who had been there for just one week. The inspector interviewed him and asked how he had settled in, and also asked about how the school had assessed him when he arrived. 

The inspectors were very friendly but very challenging. Deborah noted that at the end of the first day she produced a list of questions for the inspectors, but said that she didn’t get much response to these. She did involve her School Improvement Partner and this was very helpful.

However, Deborah did state that the whole process felt like a huge argument. She did challenge two statements in the report and these were changed prior to publication. 
She also recommended a number of key Ofsted documents, including:
· Learning from the Best – school governance (available on the EPHA website)

· The inspectors’ training materials

· Good practice in primary mathematics-  evidence from 20 successful schools (available on the EPHA website)

Andrew Gillett, headteacher at Margaretting CE Primary, explained that his school is very small and they had just one inspector for two days, plus a clerk who handled the administration. He noted that the inspector had a very tight timetable with many observations, and he spent a lot of time with children. Andy commented that the inspection process was very rigorous, but he felt that if information is readily available this helps the process a great deal.
June Gould, headteacher at Perryfields Infants, said that her school had recently been inspected and that the report was not yet published. She noted that they had two inspectors for two days, with additional inspectors observing the process. She felt that the inspection was difficult and that she didn’t really get the opportunity to discuss the school until the second day.
Ahead of the inspection, June ensured that her data was up to date and readily available and that displays reflected the objectives in the School Development Plan. She also wrote an article to parents urging them to complete the Ofsted questionnaire.

Graham reminded headteachers that the Local Authority can offer (traded) support to schools in advance of inspection, including support from the Target Tracker team and from Improvement Partners. 

The headteachers who contributed were thanked for their input and for sharing their experiences at such short notice!
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	CEPHA MEETING

Doretta Cowie, Chair of CEPHA, welcomed new headteachers to the meeting once again and also said farewell and thank you Neil Taggart, headteacher at Melbourne Park Primary, who is moving South to become headteacher at Ingatestone & Fryerning Juniors after Easter. 
She also thanked Graham Lancaster for the support that he gives Central headteachers and their schools and for the huge amount of work he has done in partnership with EPHA, particularly in relation to the termly headteacher meetings and the Area Development Group meetings. She congratulated Graham on his successful appointment to the new LA Commissioning Team and expressed a hope that he will be able to continue to work with CEPHA in the future. 
Equality Act 2010

The EPHA Manager reminded headteachers of the need to publish equality information and objectives for their schools by 6th April 2012, in line with the Equality Act 2010 and Public Sector Duty Act 2011. It was noted that there is extensive information on the EPHA website about the Equality Act, including workbooks which give examples of the types of information required. The EPHA Manager AGREED to email information to all headteachers following the meeting.

Ofsted consultation

Headteachers were reminded that there is currently a consultation by Ofsted on a new framework for September 2012. This has been emailed to all schools and a link is available on the home page of the EPHA website.

EPHA website

Headteachers were given a quick tour of the EPHA website, www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk which includes up to date information, documents and templates and minutes and presentations from meetings. The website now includes a dedicated safeguarding page and an Ofsted page with current documents. 

EPHA Newsletter

The spring term newsletter was circulated at the meeting. The newsletter includes a reminder to headteachers of what they get for their annual EPHA subscription. 

The current annual subscription to EPHA is £100 (increasing to £120 in the 2012/13 financial year). In return for this subscription, headteachers will receive the following benefits:

· A termly meeting for headteachers in each of the four areas of Essex

A chance for all headteachers to meet with colleagues across their area, network and share good practice, find out about current local and national issues, and feed back their concerns and successes to the LA and other heads. All that, and a free lunch!

· The termly Executive meetings and the Area Development Group meetings

Headteachers are elected to the EPHA Executive to represent every area, district and Local Delivery Group in Essex; they meet termly to discuss national, county and local issues, with the aim of ensuring that the primary voice is heard in Essex and plays a part in driving forward the school improvement agenda. 

Increasingly, the Executive meets with national leaders in education, including representatives from the National College, as well as the Cabinet Member for Schools in Essex. We know that it is vital for headteachers to collaborate and cooperate with their local schools, but also feel that it is essential for the Essex primary voice to be heard at the strategic level in local and national politics. The Chair of EPHA is on the board of the National Network for Chairs of Headteacher Associations, a group that has direct access to NCSL, the DfE and Ofsted.

EPHA Executive members also offer vital support to new and established headteachers across the county.

· An annual Headteachers’ conference and a Deputy Headteachers’ conference.

Two competitively priced conferences, dedicated to developing and celebrating school leadership in Essex. 

· Expenses and reimbursement for the EPHA Liaison Officer and primary headteachers who represent colleagues on a range of local and national groups across a range of children’s services. 

· A dedicated website for EPHA

A website for Essex primary headteachers, with a wealth of information including minutes of key meetings and documents relating to schools and education, including model policies, safeguarding, information from the Local Authority and Department for Education, and good practice in education.

www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
· A termly newsletter

Informing headteachers of news and topical information, resulting from meetings and work carried out by EPHA officers and representatives.

· EPHA Manager

The employment of a manager, who runs the administration of the association, manages the website, organises annual conferences for headteachers and deputies, and supports the Executive and all headteachers across Essex.

· Being part of a county-wide professional association

Whether or not a school is a Local Authority maintained school or an academy (or a free school), all primary-phase headteachers and principals in Essex are automatically members of EPHA. 

As the education landscape changes, the Essex Primary Headteachers’ Association believes that the need for an over-arching strategic voice and a developed support network in Essex is becoming more and more important. Schools in other authorities are looking to the EPHA model to see how a successful association, capable of influencing local and national strategy, and also able to hold the LA to account and advise on the implementation of policies and initiatives, can be developed. 

Report from Mike Blant, EPHA Liaison Officer
Headteachers were referred to the report from the EPHA Liaison Officer, circulated at the meeting. Mike highlighted a number of aspects including:

Academy Status

Whilst the number of Essex primary schools converting to academy status remains low (34 representing about 7% of all Essex primary schools with around 75% of Essex secondary schools convert-ed/ing), nevertheless more groups of schools are dipping toes in the water to understand the benefits and/or impediments that academy status might bring.

Mike recently attended a cross-phase ‘roundtable’ discussion along with colleagues – some of whom had taken their school to AS, some being academy ‘champions’ , others who were on their way to acquiring AS and yet others who still had questions – particularly around capacity issues and sustainability. Lord Hill chaired the meeting – the message being very much about AS having to be right for a particular school. There was no suggestion of AS being the panacea that some might have us think! He also suggested that whilst AS gives schools greater autonomy, those converting were choosing to continue to collaborate and strengthen partnerships within groups of schools.  

Essex Learning Partnership (ELP)


Recently ELP has been organising occasional but pertinent courses such as Ofsted Framework Training, Appraisal and Capability training. At present negotiations between ELP and Cambridge Education are being conducted in a partnership arrangement to provide a variety of courses/packages.

The next event is a Leadership Symposium with Alan November – an international leader in education technology. This is a one day programme that explores strategic leadership issues to ensure the investment in educational technologies lead to improved pupil achievement (see fliers)

Wednesday 9th May 2012

Five Lakes

£139 (second delegate £119)

Contact Phil Bell: philip.bell9@btinternet.com
Strategic Education Board


Representatives for EPHA on this board will be Karen Springett and Mike Blant.  They await the inaugural meeting …………

National Network of Chairs of Headteacher Groups 

Karen Springett and Mike attended the recent update from NCSL along with other East of England Chairs of HT groups.

Exciting developments going on with the formation of a national network executive (Karen is already involved and contributing to this group), capable of influencing government policy and strategy with input from the practitioners who know most about schools, children and their needs. This executive body would provide opportunities for local groups of headteachers to feed collective views onto the regional bodies and thence onto the national executive which would then take a stance on an issue to take to DfE, knowing that the majority of headteacher groups have contributed to, and supported, that view. 

Report from Judith Harvey, Primary Schools Facilitator

Judith explained to headteachers that she works on their behalf linking the work of Local Delivery Groups and the Children’s Partnership Board. 
She reminded headteachers to take part in the current survey on the use of CAFs and the role of the Lead Professional, which is being carried out by the Local Authority.


	EPHA Manager

	8.

	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS AND CONFERENCES
The following key dates were noted:

2011/2012 CENTRAL meeting with the Local Authority officers  at Chelmsford City Football Club

Tuesday 19 June 2012

Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2012

Friday 16 March 2012          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay

Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2012

Friday 12 October 2012        Weston Homes Community Stadium
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